Unison

UNIVERSITY OF YORK BRANCH NO. 13322

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Monday 16th February 2009 at 

12.30pm in H/G21, Heslington Hall 


Present: 
Phil Foster, Chair
Richard Gill

Steve Walker
Chris Greer


Jacky Glanville
Stephen Moore

Anne Stroughair
Jacquie Chainey


Rita Lambeth
John Barnes


Bill Walton
Tim Ouston


James Foster
Val Clayton


Ken Howard
Karen Trinder


Randall Ghent
Gary Routledge


Paula Agar
Tim Owston


Trevor Boddison
Mary Brooks

Yohan Johnson
Fiona Bond

Caroline Moore
Karen Harper

G Chapman
Katie Johnson

Lindsaye Smalley
Gina Drake

Sean Ong
Wendy Williamson

Apologies:
Caroline Wright
Sally Brabyn






Margaret Clegg

Vicky Cumberland



Cathie Halliday

Phil Foster welcomed members to the AGM and introduced Faisal Hassan from Thompsons Solicitors.  Ms Hassan was staying to speak to members after the meeting.
U09/01
Minutes 

The minutes of the AGM held on 21 February 2008 were approved.
There were no matters arising although PF invited members to bring up any issues that had arisen from the 2008 minutes.
U09/02 
Chairs Report
PF informed the AGM that he believed 2008 was a successful year for the Branch and in his brief report he highlighted some excellent progress in key areas.  At last year’s AGM PF reported that work was ongoing to negotiate the structure of future staff representation following from the Framework implementation. Those talks were completed in late Spring 2008 and the inaugural Joint Negotiating and Consultation Committee (JNCC) meeting took place in July. (Reported in Branch newsletter) This was a significant improvement as we now have a single forum where all the campus unions meet collectively with University representatives to discuss and agree new or revised policies and procedures. The JNCC replaced the old JNCs at which individual unions met with the University separately, often to discuss the same issues, which added to the time taken to agree and implement but also meant that any opposition to University proposals was fragmented. The new body enables better collaboration and support between the staff representative groups.
Current work being undertaken by Branch representatives included:

· Probation policy

· Flexible Working

· Home and remote working

· Career Break

· Mediation

· Disciplinary Procedure

· Grievance Procedure

· Time off and facilities agreement for TU duties

Health & Safety – the branch’s accredited H&S Officer, Steve Walker, engaged fully with the University in all H&S discussions. He also gave valuable advice to individual members with workplace concerns and was able to help resolve several disputes by personally intervening with the University’s H&S officials. Steve has already undertaken formal TU H&S training and he hopes to progress this in the coming year. 
Personal Representation 

Regrettably, the personal representation services provided to members who find themselves in a disciplinary situation continue to be in great demand, predominantly, but not exclusively, in DFM.  Once again PF reported that we have had a 100% record in achieving successful outcomes to all those assisted. It was particularly noteworthy this year that several Branch officers received personal letters of thanks from the University’s Director of Personnel, Pat Lofthouse, for the supportive and professional manner in which they’d conducted staff representation. 

PF wished to formally thank the many committee members who had undertaken this work 
On the legal side, the Branch again had several members who had been assisted with claims by Thompson’s, who had secured them significant levels of compensation 
Membership
Following the 4% drop in 2007, PF reported that membership numbers stabilised last year, with the number of recruits matching those leaving. Although when set against a national trend of falling numbers it could be considered satisfactory, the Branch would continue to strive to increase our nominal roll. A number of initiatives are planned to aid us but PF advised that  as always, the most important element in recruitment was our members and that we need all of our existing members to ‘sell’ to colleagues the benefits of being a part of our organisation.

Pay

2008 saw the implementation of the last stages of the three year agreement. If ever a reason was needed to justify TU membership, PF believed it was received in the autumn, when we all received a pay increase equivalent to RPI, which was 5%. None of us will have been under any illusion that the UK Universities were not anticipating RPI at that level, nor that it will have stretched finances considerably to pay it. PF believed that in the absence of the strong joint TU position that was taken at a national level with UCEA, the Employer’s Association, and which in turn was backed up by the strength of the membership numbers, then many employers would have attempted to seek a reduction of that award. The outlook for this year is still far from clear. UNISON are committed to joint national negotiations but unfortunately some sections of UCU, the predominantly academics union, appear to want to pursue a separate claim with some high figures being talked about. (Seeking RPI + 5%) Should this happen, there was concern that some of the participating employers would use that as an excuse to leave national bargaining, believing that they could take advantage of the local staffs weaker bargaining position. (from Branch experience at York with manual staff pay negotiations that would be the position) However, at this stage it is reported that at a JNCC meeting with the UoY representatives last week, the University reaffirmed their desire to stay within the national framework
PF reported a solid year regarding the branch accounts which would be presented to the meeting by the Treasurer, Anne Stroughair. PF formally thanked Anne for her hard work in her first year in this role and also thanked our auditors, Jane Turner and Judith Warren for the time they had given to examining Branch records and certifying their accuracy and trustworthiness.  
Social Events
Under Angela Bailey’s stewardship, we continued to enjoy social events through the year, which provide an opportunity to meet fellow members in pleasant surroundings away from the workplace. We also continued to donate to charitable causes, albeit making a prudent reduction in the amount given this year. However, in 2009, we fully intend to restore the sums given to at least previous levels. In March, the new committee will also consider plans that will enable direct nomination and balloting by members for causes they wish to support. As a Branch, we have continued in our proud tradition of ‘selflessness’ 

Angela Bailey is due to retire this year and PF thanked her for her work over the last five years. PF mentioned that she first came to the role following an appeal at an AGM for members to volunteer to help in Branch offices. She took on the Social Secretary mantle as a job share and soon assumed sole command.  AB will remain as an ex officio committee member until July and confirmed she would be happy to discuss the role with any member thinking of stepping into it. PF asked that if any member felt drawn to any other role, whether occupied or not, they should speak to him or other officers after the meeting.
University of York Pension Fund

In 2008, PF highlighted that there was likely to be a need for the Trustees to consider changes to ensure its long term viability. PF provided an update on current progress and advised that since November, as a member nominated Trustee of the Fund, he and two other staff representatives, had been involved in negotiations with the University to agree a proposal on how those changes should be structured. A proposal was agreed and would be presented to a special meeting of the Board of Trustees on 11th March. The expectation is that it will be accepted by the Board and communicated to Pension Fund members shortly thereafter for implementation in October 2009. Although PF could not go into detail before the Board considers it, he informed the AGM of the following two important points: 

· That if accepted the changes would be very modest.
· That the University, as the sponsoring employer, was fully committed to the Fund remaining open to new entrants into the foreseeable future

In the context of what had been happening to Final Salary Pension Schemes across the country in the last few years PF believed these were significant items to note.

As PF’s penultimate point, he thanked all the Committee members who had, without exception, given a great deal of time and effort through the year. Although PF had not mentioned members by name this did not mean that he valued their contribution any less. However, there were two people PF wished to single out and for very different reasons. One was the co- Chair, Sally Brabyn, who had suffered a family bereavement and was unable to attend the AGM. The second person was Admin Secretary Jacky Glanville, who due to forthcoming personal development work would be unable to carry on in that role. PF thanked JG.
Finally, PF wanted to highlight one of the main successes of the year. At the 2007 AGM he had acknowledged that there had been a failure to provide adequate communication to members and confirmed there were plans to address the situation.  During 2008 there had been the regular and comprehensive newsletters sent to all members. This was due primarily to the extensive work that Communications Officer, Chris Bailey, had put into devising the format, editing and publishing the newssheet as well as providing ad hoc email updates to members when particular issues occurred. To further enhance communications, Chris, in association with Web Officer, Kriss Fearon, had also revamped UNISON’s section on the University web site. Almost completed, it will include a ‘current news’ section which allows weekly updates on all work in progress, completed agreement and policy work and upcoming social events.
Members were reminded that they can contact Branch Officers at any time on their University extensions or by email to unison@york.ac.uk. It was expected that very shortly we would be able to publish a 24hour University telephone extension number to a shared TU office facility in Wentworth College and a mobile telephone contact number with a voicemail facility.

PF invited members’ comments or questions. 

UO9/03
Secretary
Jacky Glanville confirmed that she would be standing down at the end of May and hoped that one of our members would feel able to come forward to assist with the branch administration.  JG outlined the role and advised that she would be pleased to talk through the various duties with anybody interested in taking on the role.   The role, as with any post on the committee could be adapted to suit the role holder.

U09/04
Treasurer’s Report

Anne Stroughair informed that since the previous AGM, the executive committee had carried out the recommendations made by the Auditors at the beginning of 2008 and instituted the following procedural changes, mainly:

· A new style expenses claim form was introduced 
· Approval of expenditure is either minuted following approval at a committee meeting and/or expenses forms are checked and approved by any of the executive committee before submission to the Treasurer for payment. 
· Consideration was given to paying an honorarium to committee members in recognition of their efforts on behalf of the members but it was agreed to continue with the traditional method of providing a meal for the executive committee once a year. 

It was noted that in the Income & Expenditure account, although income had decreased by £1,617, the branch still maintained a small surplus of £2,184 compared to a deficit in 2007 of £159.  This was mainly as a result of a reduction in expenditure in 2008 together with a reduction in costs in areas such as administration, training & charitable donations.  The Executive decided to adopt this very prudent approach following a drop in income refundable from Central funds, as a result of being unable to send a branch delegate to the 2008 National Conference.

AS advised that if the branch was to fully participate in the Union’s democratic process and provide the standards of representation and other services expected by members then the low expenditure level would not be sustainable in 2009.
U09/05
Retiring Committee Members
PF thanked Ken Howard, who retired in January, for his hard work for Unison over the years.  KH had assisted PF in many cases.  PF reiterated that members were always needed to sit on the committee. 
U09/06
Election of Officers and Stewards
PF requested confirmation that the members nominated and seconded for the committee, as per the list circulated, were approved.  Approval was provided.

U09/07
Guest’s Address
Faisal Hassan from Thompsons Solicitors gave a brief outline of the services that Thompsons provided to Unison members. Thompsons had been founded in the 1920’s to assist union members and continued to the present day.  Services include both work issues and issues outside of work and many benefits extend to family members including representation for personal injury.  Further benefits include the following:

· Employment and criminal law representation

· Free will service

· Reduced price conveyancing 

· General Advice line

U09/08
AOB
An issue was raised by a member regarding temporary staff who were not being treated in the same way as permanent members of staff as they were not included within the Framework Agreement.  PF advised that it would be appropriate to discuss the matter with one of the Service and Conditions officers.  PF also advised that under Unison’s national agreement ongoing issues from new members could not be considered for representation although they may be considered at a local level.
PF presented Jacky Glanville with a basket of flowers as a thank you from the branch.  A basket of flowers was also presented to Angela Bailey but accepted by Chris Bailey in her absence.

The meeting closed at 1.05pm
